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At fall meeting, Simpson shows us our
state’s beauty, his storytelling gift
Bland Simpson’s love of the state and gift for personal story-
telling were on full display when he spoke Nov. 11 to the Retired
Faculty Association’s fall virtual meeting. Simpson is Kenan
Distinguished Professor of English and Creative Writing and
co-founder and vocalist for the Tony Award-winning Red Clay
Ramblers. He is author of numerous books on the history,
topography and lore of his native eastern North Carolina. His
remarks made up an introduction to his latest publication,
North Carolina: Land of Water, Land of Sky, with photographs
by Ann Cary Simpson and other photographers. His remarks
focused on selected sites across the state, especially those of
out-of-the-way and little-known interest.

— George Lensing

Our next speaker:
 Chancellor Emeritus James Moeser, on  “The Need for

Reform in North Carolina Higher Education Governance.”
Save the date: Thursday, Feb. 17, noon-2 p.m. (Watch

your inbox for registration details.)

The President’s Letter
 
Earning respect in an era of tension
Here we are, nearing the end of 2021 and still finding ourselves
in the midst of a pandemic and all its associated tensions.
Beyond the pandemic, however, 2021 has also been a year of
tension at UNC.
This year there have been threats to academic freedom, decline
of faculty voice in decision making and generally an erosion of
shared governance. Recently the RFA Executive Committee met
with Mimi Chapman, president, and Jill Moore, secretary, of
the Faculty Council to discuss several issues, including how our
organizations can work together to support and defend these
academic values. Retired faculty hold two voting seats on the
Faculty Council, but there is strength in numbers, and as an
organization, RFA can do more.
This is a time when it is increasingly
important to be informed and engaged.
We can work together with other groups
to support and defend academic values.
Many of our members remain involved
in academic activities at UNC, but even
those who aren’t directly involved still
can contribute institutional memory and
experience to the greater good of our
academic institution, especially if we, as
retired faculty, still feel we belong.
Do you feel recognized, respected and appreciated for your
years of service to the University? We hope you do, but we’ve
heard from a number of individuals who don’t, often feeling
more like a guest — “nice to have you around, but don’t stay too
long.” The Retired Faculty Association continues to strive to
help retired faculty receive the recognition, respect and
appreciation they deserve. One step in gaining recognition is to
remain visible, and one way to remain visible is to be involved.
Retired faculty have played in role in shaping this institution
and its alumni. We are part of the University family, and we
should be acknowledged as such. We have a voice. Let your
voice be heard. We are interested in hearing your opinions,
points of view and experiences with retirement. As the camera
ad says, “There is power in being seen, and there is strength in
documenting our stories.”
Wishing you safe and happy holidays. and we’ll look forward to
seeing you and hearing from you in the coming year.
                                                                       — Donna
Falvo                                                                                                  

New times
to meet
and talk …
 In the spring of 2021, the
Retired Faculty Association
started a program to provide
small groups of retired
faculty a chance to meet and
discuss how to create an
optimal retirement life and
develop new connections
with other retired faculty
members.
Now, you have a  chance to
take part in the program.
The first series of
conversations was organized
by two RFA members,
 professor Joanne Gard
Marshall (Information and
Library Science)
and professor Robert K.
Peet (Biology). Eight
participants  joined the two
coordinators in the initial
four weekly Zoom sessions.  
Each meeting centered on a
set of questions and a couple
of short readings.   After the
initial  meetings, the group
met face to face for a social
event to better get to know
each other.
 Marshall and Peet plan to
offer additional Zoom
conversations during the
spring semester of 2022.
They will be held on
consecutive Tuesday
afternoons, 3 to 4:40 p.m,
starting on either or both of
January 11 and March 8.
Participants will be expected
to attend all four sessions of a
sequence.  If you are
interested, please contact
either of the organizers.
Contact the co-hosts:
Joanne Gard Marshall
marshall@ils.unc.edu,
919-280-8311
Robert Peet
peet@unc.edu
919-368-4971

… Time to
promote the RFA’s
guide
to retirement …
 Born of retiree frustration,
after a halting gestation and
premature celebration, finally
the UNC’s Office of Human
Resources website,
Retirement Planning,
contains a link to the new
UNC Chapel Hill Faculty
Retirement Planning Guide.
The guide reflects critical
ideas and recommendations
of over 30 retirees from
across the UNC-Chapel Hill
campus. It was nurtured
during four years of
discussions in retired faculty
seminars at the Institute for
the Arts and Humanities, and
through later work by a small
group of those retirees with
the UNC-CH Retired Faculty
Association. The retirees
involved hope the guide will
help each UNC faculty
member plan an path to
retirement with fewer snags
and hurdles.
 You  can help us encourage
the guide’s use by forwarding
this RFA announcement to
younger faculty friends and
former colleagues.
The guide contains material
for faculty at all career stages,
from their initial employment
to their post-retirement
years.
 The RFA welcomes your
ideas for making the guide
better. Please send any
suggestions for guide
additions or corrections to
rfa@unc.edu.

 — Tom Clegg

… Time to become our new editor
The Retired Faculty Association needs a new editor for its
newsletter. Bill Cloud (Journalism), who has been editor of the
RFA News since 2012, will help his replacement get up to
speed.
It’s a great opportunity. You’ll get to work with the dynamic
people on our executive committee as well as apply your writing
and creative skills. The editor produces quarterly newsletters
and meeting announcements, and updates the RFA website.
You’ll get to work with MailChimp, an easy-to-use online
platform commonly adopted by clubs and other organizations
to keep in touch with their members. The web pages are
 maintained via WordPress and are part of the UNC website.
Interested? Contact Cloud (bcloud45@gmail.com) and our
president, Donna Falvo (rfa@unc.edu).
 

Meet an RFA member 
Our RFA members are doing amazing things in

retirement. Everyone has a story to tell. We want to know
yours. Colleagues are interested in what you’re doing in

retirement, whether it be volunteering, writing, traveling,
tutoring, mentoring, teaching, doing research ... or

pursuing a brand-new interest. Send a brief, 250-word,
summary of your accomplishments, adventures or

activities in retirement.  Send your summary to
dfalvo@email.unc.edu. 

 
Virginia Gray

I graduated with a Ph.D. in political science from
Washington University in St. Louis in an era in which only
one woman had preceded me. My first job was at the
University of Kentucky, where I encountered various micro
slights, such as not being
allowed to play on the faculty
softball team at the annual
faculty vs. grad student game.
After two years I was recruited
by the University of
Minnesota, where I stayed for
nearly three decades. My
research program took off; I
published many books and
articles in the areas of state
politics, public policy and
interest groups. In 2000 I was
recruited for an endowed chair
in Political Science at UNC,
where my co-author was employed. The idea was that he
and I would be much more productive if we both worked in
the same department. However, within a few years, he and
his wife decamped to Europe, and our collaboration
became difficult again, though thankfully it did continue.
I especially enjoyed teaching and mentoring graduate
students and also publishing with them. I count more than
25 former grad students among my co-authors.
Throughout my career I was active in the profession,
serving on editorial boards, on the Executive Council of the
American Political Science Association, and as president of
the Midwest Political Science Association. In the years
before retirement in 2019, I was fortunate enough to be
honored by the creation of a graduate research award and a
book award in my name and by winning two national
awards for career achievement, and one each for enduring
contributions and for mentoring.
In retirement I have found plenty to do. I worked as a
census field supervisor for the 2020 U.S. Census, am
teaching in the OLLI program at Duke, taught immigrants
how to pass the citizenship test, joined a local political
action organization, and I am in training to be a tax
preparer for low-income clients. I also keep busy with my
two grandchildren who live locally, and I’m taking yoga
classes and cheering on the Tar Heels in basketball.

On the virtual scene at AROHE
RFA representatives Catherine Marshall and Joanne Marshall
both attended portions of October’s convention of the
Association of Retirement Organizations in Higher Education
(AROHE) via Zoom. They found the conference well organized,
but much more limited than an in-person meeting.
 In the keynote address, Louise Aronson, a geriatrician and
professor of medicine at UC San Francisco, noted that longer
life spans mean that most people alive today will spend more
years in elderhood (60 and above) than in childhood and that
many will be elders for 40-plus years. Nevertheless,  Aronson
said, aging is often seen as a disease and an undesirable
condition. We need a new model and attitude toward aging.
 Two concurrent sessions were impressive. The first was a
description of the Transitions to Retirement program offered by
the University of British Columbia Emeritus College. Program
official Linda Leonard says the transitions program  offers  help
on financial planning, health insurance and flexible work
options, as well as psychological matters such as retirement’s
impact on identity and finding new meaning and purpose in
later life.
 The other impressive presentation was by a speaker from TIAA
on its “Well Rounded Retirement Guide” called Live Smart’
which can be found at TIAA.org  The Guide includes sections on
nonfinancial topics such as living a wellness lifestyle,
maintaining mental acuity and Nurturing relationships.
 Most of the individual discussions among participants was in
“Speed Networking” sessions, in which participants were
randomly matched for 4-minute one-on-one video chats and
conversations in the “Holodeck Hangout,” which facilitated
discussions on various topics.
One of the best group discussions  was in a preconference
session to become familiar with the software. Several of us
stayed on and discussed  how retired faculty are treated in
different institutions.
Those who were treated best seemed to be in a setting such as
an emeritus college, which helped retirees through retirement
and beyond. Such colleges had a staff and provided a location
on campus where retired faculty could meet and interact.
 

Renamed and renovated buildings,
5 new deans in store for campus
The University is renaming two buildings, while others will
undergo major renovations, according to reports to the Faculty
Council. In its two most recent meetings, also heard that the
University is looking to fill five deanships and preparing new
measures against natural and man-made disasters.
At the Dec. 3 meeting, Faculty Chair Mimi Chapman
announced Aycock Residence Hall will be renamed Hortense
McClinton Residence Hall, in honor of the first Black professor
hired at UNC. The Carr Building will be renamed the Henry
Owl Building. Owl was a member of the Eastern band of
Cherokees and the first person of color to enroll at UNC, in
1928.
Other reports:

Searches are underway for five deans in Academic Affairs,
including that of the College of Arts and Sciences, with
hope of having the positions filled by the beginning of the
next academic year, Provost Bob Blouin reported.
The 2022-2023 budget will include proposals for $75
million to refurbish the Kenan Flagler School of Business,
with a funding of equal value from the school; $60 million
to renovate the School of Nursing; and $61 million for
other repair and renovation projects, reported Nathan
Knuffman, the vice chancellor for finance and operations
and the university’s chief financial officer.
New efforts, including computer-based training, to prepare
the campus for natural, man-made, and technological
disasters were outlined by the director of the Office of
Emergency Management and Planning, Darrell Jeter.

Funding for UNC Libraries: In response to the large budgetary
restrictions imposed upon UNC libraries, discussed at the
October meeting, professor Richard Schneider from the
University of California, San Francisco, told the council on Nov.
5 that there is an opportunity “to do something transformative”
in response to the current crisis.
At San Francisco, subscriptions to journals and other
publication outlets for faculty of the Medical School have been
moved into a new format that would reduce the costs. These
journals now enjoy “open access” online and can be financed
through faculty grants or other university resources but at a
reduced rate. Elaine Westbrooks, the vice provost for university
libraries and university librarian, endorsed the general plan.
                                                                      — George Lensing

It’s easy to give to the RFA …
RFA appreciates the dedication and generosity of RFA
members, which enable us to provide the general meeting
programs four times a year.  RFA has no revenue source other
than our membership dues. Members have asked how they
might contribute so that we may incorporate more activities.
The Provost’s Office may now receive funds that are designated
for RFA use.
Gifts may now be received for the “Retired Faculty Association
Support Fund.” Donations may be made by check payable to
the University of North Carolina with a note in the memo line:
Retired Faculty Association Support Fund – 071341. Checks
should be sent to:
 Moses Jones-Lewis
University Development Office
208 W. Franklin St.
Chapel Hill, NC 27514
To donate online, go to https://give.unc.edu/ and select
“Retired Faculty Association Support Fund – 071341” in the
“Search All Funds” box at lower left.
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